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New Mexico FSA Newsletter 
A Special 2016 Ag Day Message from: Molly Manzanares, State Executive Director, New 
Mexico Farm Service Agency 

National Agriculture Day Honors Stewards of a Healthy Planet 

March 15 is National Agriculture Day – a day designated each year by the Agriculture Council of 
America to celebrate the accomplishments of agriculture. New Mexico FSA joins the council in 
recognizing farmers and ranchers for their contributions to the nation’s outstanding quality of life. 
This year’s theme is Agriculture: Stewards of a Healthy Planet. 

Agricultural producers are the original stewards of the land. They understand the fragility of the land 
and are well aware that there are increasingly fewer producers and fewer acres for production. They 
want to sustain it and protect what they have. 

According to the 2012 Agriculture Census, there are 3.2 million farmers and ranchers in the United 
States. These American farmers and ranchers constantly seek new and sustainable ways to 
operate. Through these efforts, they preserve wildlife, protect water sources and reduce soil 
erosion. They also use precision production practices to greatly reduce their footprint on the 
environment. 

Last year, 912 million acres produced food and fiber. Not only are American farmers and ranchers, 
who represent one percent of the U.S. population, devoted to taking care of the land, but they’re 
committed to feeding the nation and producing imports that help the country balance its trade. 

Every year, farmers and ranchers face challenges such as natural disasters, downturns in markets 
and plant disease, which can financially cripple their operations, but they persevere. During such 
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times, FSA provides financial relief through various conservation, disaster assistance, commodity 
safety-net programs and low interest-rate credit outlined in the 2014 Farm Bill.  

The programs provide New Mexico’s 24,721 agricultural operation with the ability to produce record 
amounts in commodity: grains, oilseeds, dry beans, vegetables, melons, potatoes, fruits, tree nuts, 
berries, cattle, hogs, etc., commodities having a market value of $2.5 billion. 

I am honored to administer programs that enable our producers to manage their risks when the 
agriculture industry faces hardship.  On behalf of the New Mexico Farm Service Agency, I would like 
to thank American farmers and ranchers for continuing to feed our nation and the world during every 
circumstance. 

Molly Manzanares 
State Executive Director 
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USDA Expands Microloans to 
Help Farmers Purchase 
Farmland and Improve 
Property 
Producers, Including Beginning and Underserved 
Farmers, Have a New Option to Gain Access to 
Land 

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) will 
begin offering farm ownership microloans, creating 
a new financing avenue for farmers to buy and 
improve property. These microloans will be 
especially helpful to beginning or underserved 
farmers, U.S. veterans looking for a career in 
farming, and those who have small and mid-sized 
farming operations. 

The microloan program, which celebrates its third 
anniversary this week, has been hugely 
successful, providing more than 16,800 low-
interest loans, totaling over $373 million to 
producers across the country. Microloans have 
helped farmers and ranchers with operating costs, 
such as feed, fertilizer, tools, fencing, equipment, 
and living expenses since 2013. Seventy percent 
of loans have gone to new farmers. 

Now, microloans will be available to also help with 
farm land and building purchases, and soil and 
water conservation improvements. FSA designed 
the expanded program to simplify the application 
process, expand eligibility requirements and 
expedite smaller real estate loans to help farmers 
strengthen their operations. Microloans provide up 
to $50,000 to qualified producers, and can be 
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issued to the applicant directly from the USDA 
Farm Service Agency (FSA). 

This microloan announcement is another USDA 
resource for America’s farmers and ranchers to 
utilize, especially as new and beginning farmers 
and ranchers look for the assistance they need to 
get started. To learn more about the FSA 
microloan program visit 
www.fsa.usda.gov/microloans, or contact your 
local FSA office. To find your nearest office 
location, please visit http://offices.usda.gov. 

 

 
Final Planting Dates 
All producers are encouraged to contact their local FSA office for more information on the final 
planting date for specific crops. The final planting dates vary by crop, planting period and county so 
please contact your local FSA office for a list of county-specific planting deadlines. The timely 
planting of a crop, by the final planting date, may prevent loss of program benefits.  

 
Farm Storage Facility Loans 
FSA’s Farm Storage Facility Loan (FSFL) program provides low-interest financing to producers to 
build or upgrade storage facilities. 

The low-interest funds can be used to build or upgrade permanent facilities to store commodities. 
Eligible commodities include corn, grain sorghum, rice, soybeans, oats, peanuts, wheat, barley, 
minor oilseeds harvested as whole grain, pulse crops (lentils, chickpeas and dry peas), hay, honey, 
renewable biomass, fruits, nuts and vegetables for cold storage facilities, floriculture, hops, maple 
sap, rye, milk, cheese, butter, yogurt, meat and poultry (unprocessed), eggs, and aquaculture 
(excluding systems that maintain live animals through uptake and discharge of water). Qualified 
facilities include grain bins, hay barns and cold storage facilities for eligible commodities.   

Loans up to $50,000 can be secured by a promissory note/security agreement and some loans 
between $50,000 and $100,000 will no longer require additional security. 

Producers do not need to demonstrate the lack of commercial credit availability to apply. The loans 
are designed to assist a diverse range of farming operations, including small and mid-sized 
businesses, new farmers, operations supplying local food and farmers markets, non-traditional farm 
products, and underserved producers. 

To learn more about the FSA Farm Storage Facility Loan, visit www.fsa.usda.gov/pricesupport  or 
contact your local FSA county office.  To find your local FSA county office, visit 
http://offices.usda.gov. 

 
Enrollment Period for 2016 USDA Safety Net Coverage Ends 
Aug. 1 
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USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) has announced that producers who chose coverage from the 
safety net programs established by the 2014 Farm Bill, known as the Agriculture Risk Coverage 
(ARC) or the Price Loss Coverage (PLC) programs, can visit FSA county offices through Aug. 1, 
2016, to sign contracts to enroll in coverage for 2016.  

Although the choice between ARC and PLC is completed and remains in effect through 2018, 
producers must still enroll their farm by signing a contract each year to receive coverage. 

Producers are encouraged to contact their local FSA office to schedule an appointment to enroll. If a 
farm is not enrolled during the 2016 enrollment period, producers on that farm will not be eligible for 
financial assistance from the ARC or PLC programs should crop prices or farm revenues fall below 
the historical price or revenue benchmarks established by the program. 

The two programs were authorized by the 2014 Farm Bill and offer a safety net to agricultural 
producers when there is a substantial drop in prices or revenues for covered commodities. Covered 
commodities include barley, canola, large and small chickpeas, corn, crambe, flaxseed, grain 
sorghum, lentils, mustard seed, oats, peanuts, dry peas, rapeseed, long grain rice, medium grain 
rice (which includes short grain and sweet rice), safflower seed, sesame, soybeans, sunflower seed 
and wheat. Upland cotton is no longer a covered commodity. For more details regarding these 
programs, go to www.fsa.usda.gov/arc-plc. 

For more information, producers are encouraged to visit their local FSA office. To find a local FSA 
office, visit http://offices.usda.gov. 

 
New USDA Commitments to Help Build Up Next Generation of 
Farmers and Rancher 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture today announced a commitment by the U.S. Department of 
Agriculture (USDA) to prioritize $5.6 billion over the next two years within USDA programs and 
services that serve new and beginning farmers and ranchers. Deputy Secretary Harden also 
announced a new, tailored web tool designed to connect burgeoning farm entrepreneurs with 
programs and resources available to help them get started.  

The new web tool is available at www.usda.gov/newfarmers. The site was designed based on 
feedback from new and beginning farmers and ranchers around the country, who cited unfamiliarity 
with programs and resources as a challenge to starting and expanding their operations. The site 
features advice and guidance on everything a new farm business owner needs to know, from writing 
a business plan, to obtaining a loan to grow their business, to filing taxes as a new small business 
owner. By answering a series of questions about their operation, farmers can use the site’s 
Discovery Tool to build a personalized set of recommendations of USDA programs and services 
that may meet their needs.  

Using the new web tool and other outreach activities, and operating within its existing resources, 
USDA has set a new goal of increasing beginning farmer and rancher participation by an additional 
6.6 percent across key USDA programs, which were established or strengthened by the 2014 Farm 
Bill, for a total investment value of approximately $5.6 billion. Programs were targeted for expanded 
outreach and commitment based on their impact on expanding opportunity for new and beginning 
farmers and ranchers, including starting or expanding an operation, developing new markets, 
supporting more effective farming and conservation practices, and having access to relevant 
training and education opportunities. USDA will provide quarterly updates on its progress towards 
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meeting its goal. A full explanation of the investment targets, benchmarks and outcomes is available 
at: BFR-Commitment-Factsheet. 

As the average age of the American farmer now exceeds 58 years, and data shows that almost 10 
percent of farmland in the continental United States will change hands in the next five years, we 
have no time to lose in getting more new farmers and ranchers established. Equally important is 
encouraging young people to pursue careers in industries that support American agriculture. 
According to an employment outlook report released by USDA’s National Institute of Food and 
Agriculture (NIFA) and Purdue University, one of the best fields for new college graduates is 
agriculture. Nearly 60,000 high-skilled agriculture job openings are expected annually in the United 
States for the next five years, yet only 35,000 graduates with a bachelor’s degree or higher in 
agriculture related fields are expected to be available to fill them. The report also shows that women 
make up more than half of the food, agriculture, renewable natural resources, and environment 
higher education graduates in the United States. USDA recently released a series of fact sheets 
showcasing the impact of women in agriculture nationwide.  

Today’s announcement builds on USDA’s ongoing work to engage its resources to inspire a strong 
next generation of farmers and ranchers by improving access to land and capital; building market 
opportunities; extending conservation opportunities; offering appropriate risk management tools; 
and increasing outreach and technical support. To learn more about USDA’s efforts, visit the 
Beginning Farmers and Ranchers Results Page.  

 
2011, 2012, 2013 and 2014 Average Adjusted Gross Income 
Compliance Reviews 
The AGI verification and compliance reviews for 2011, 2012, 2013 and 2014 are conducted on 
producers who the IRS indicated may have exceeded the adjusted gross income limitations 
described in [7 CFR 1400.500]. Based on this review, producers will receive determinations of 
eligibility or ineligibility.  

If the producer is determined to have exceeded the average AGI limitation of $900,000, receivables 
will be established for payments earned directly or indirectly by the producer subject to the 
$900,000 limitation. The New Mexico FSA Office has begun notifying producers selected for review. 
If you have any questions about the review process or determinations, please contact the New 
Mexico FSA Office at 505-761-4910. Producers who receive initial debt notification letters may only 
appeal the amount of the debt to their local FSA office. Payment eligibility adverse determinations 
become administratively final 30 days from the date of the payment eligibility adverse determination 
letter and can only be reopened if exceptional circumstances exist that prevented the producer from 
timely filing the appeal. 

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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